
 

1970 Broadway, Suite 760 
Oakland, CA 94612 

510.433.1122 
www.cfpa.net 

April 20, 2020 
 
School Programs Branch,  
Policy and Program Development Division,  
Food and Nutrition Service 
P.O. Box 2885, 
Fairfax, VA 22031–0885 
 
Re: Notice of Proposed Rule Making - Simplifying Meal Patterns and Monitoring 
Requirements in the National School Lunch Program and School Breakfast Program 
Docket ID: FNS-2019-0007 
 
Dear School Program’s Branch: 
 
On behalf of California Food Policy Advocates (CFPA), we appreciate the opportunity to 
comment on USDA’s Notice of Proposed Rule Making on Simplifying Meal Patterns and 
Monitoring Requirements in the National School Lunch Program (NSLP) and School Breakfast 
Program (SBP). CFPA is a statewide policy and advocacy organization dedicated to improving 
the health and well-being of low-income Californians by increasing their access to nutritious, 
affordable food. We are writing because we have significant concerns with closing the public 
comment period during the COVID-19 crisis and because we have concerns with a number of 
the changes in the proposed rule. We urge you to extend the public comment period until the 
current COVID-19 National Emergency has concluded and to consider withdrawing the 
proposal. If enacted in its current state, student's access to the health and academic benefits of 
nutritious school meals will be jeopardized. Our concerns and recommendations are outlined 
below:  
 
The Proposed Rule Would Threaten The Nutritional Quality Of School Meals And Increase 
Both The Risk Of Under And Over Feeding.  
 
The meals provided through federal child nutrition programs are effective tools for helping 
children reach their full academic potential. Healthy and well-nourished children are more likely 
to attend class, be ready to learn, stay engaged, and perform well in school (CFPA, 2016). 
School nutrition programs also help mitigate the harmful effects of poverty on students’ physical 
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health, emotional wellbeing, and overall development. While all students can benefit from 
healthy school meals, they are particularly important to low-income students and those who live 
in households that face food insecurity. In California, more than 3.5 million children rely on the 
health and academic benefits of free and reduced-price school meals (California Department of 
Education, 2019). Unfortunately, these same school children would be disproportionately 
harmed by the changes proposed in the rule. 
 
The proposed rule would weaken nutrition standards and create a loophole in school nutrition 
guidelines, paving the way for children to consume foods that are higher in calories, saturated 
fat, and sodium in place of healthy and well-balanced school meals. The rule would also 
increase the likelihood that schools with high error rates would go unchecked for longer periods 
of time and would increase children’s risk of food insecurity by cutting required food amounts. 
California has at least 2 million children living in households that struggle with food insecurity 
(CFPA, 2019). At home, these children may already face challenges in receiving wholesome, 
balanced meals on a daily basis. In some cases a school meal may be their only chance at 
receiving a healthy, well-balanced meal. These children deserve the best meal options we can 
offer them as their development and future depends on it. We appreciate the department’s 
desire to ease administration of school meal programs, but efficiency shouldn’t be achieved at 
the expense of school children. 
 
Recent research shows that the updated nutrition standards for school meals are working. As of 
2016, ninety-nine percent of all school districts nationwide certified that they have implemented 
the new standards (FRAC, 2020). A study by Gearan and Fox found that the new standards 
significantly improved the nutritional quality of school meals and their consistency with the 
Dietary Guidelines for Americans (DGAs) (Gearan & Fox, 2020). Another study from 
researchers at the Harvard School of Public Health found that the new standards increased fruit 
selection by 23 percent, and increased vegetable consumption by 16 percent per student 
(Cohen JF et al., 2014). The proposed rule would unravel this success.  
 
Federal policy requires that school meal nutrition standards are consistent with the DGAs to 
ensure the health and well-being of children. The new nutrition standards were put in place 
because we know that healthier school meals are associated with healthier dietary intakes for 
children (Au et. al., 2018). Healthy school meals also help combat the detrimental impacts of 
poverty, food insecurity, and poor nutrition on our most vulnerable children and help children 
establish a foundation for a lifetime of healthy eating behaviors (FRAC, 2017). Weakening the 
quality of school meals made available through NSLP and SBP, would hurt student’s access to 
the most basic tool they need for academic success - nutritious food.  
 
There is no evidence-based need for most of the changes in the proposed rule. USDA is 
proposing to make these changes to overcome operational challenges that are believed to be 
limiting child nutrition program operators from more efficiently managing their programs. 
However, we find that there is inadequate evidence to support the changes recommended by 
USDA in the proposed rule. Counter to concerns about increased costs and decreased 
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participation, USDA’s recent data analysis found that it did not cost significantly more to produce 
healthier meals and participation in schools with healthier meals was significantly higher (61%) 
compared with 50% in schools that served the least healthy lunches (Cohen & Schwartz, 2019; 
Zeidman et. al., 2019). In addition, while the proposal claims to help reduce food waste, it is 
contradicted by USDA’s study, which found that food waste has remained the same since the 
updated school nutrition standards (Zeidman et. al., 2019). There are several more effective 
strategies to reduce food waste in schools and to encourage program participation, such as 
giving students more time to eat and scheduling lunch after recess, neither of which jeopardizes 
the health of our children (Cohen et. al., 2016, Chapman, et. al., 2017). This proposed rule 
would be detrimental to the long-term health of our children and reverse our nation's progress in 
child nutrition. Lastly, the public opposes these changes. A majority of parents support the new 
standards (The Pew Charitable Trusts ET AL., 2014). 
 
OUR RECOMMENDATIONS: 
 
(1) The public comment period for this notice should be extended until the current 
COVID-19 National Emergency has concluded.  
 
The COVID-19 pandemic is dramatically disrupting the personal and professional lives of all 
Californians, including those with the organizational, institutional, and individual expertise 
necessary to offer sufficient, meaningful public comment on the issues raised through the 
proposed rule on Simplifying Meal Patterns and Monitoring Requirements in the National School 
Lunch Program and School Breakfast Program. Researchers, policy experts, school nutrition 
program operators, state agencies, and other stakeholders are responding to the immediate 
threats of the COVID-19 crisis. Under these extraordinary circumstances, it is not possible to 
give this comment period adequate attention and uphold the integrity of this administrative 
process.  We urge FNS to extend the deadline for comment until at least 30 days after the 
National Emergency has ended.  
 
(2) USDA should continue to guarantee that children receive a school meal with the 
variety of vegetable subgroups required under existing regulations. 
 
We urge USDA to not reduce the amount of vegetables that must be served from the red and 
orange vegetables category, to not reduce the required amount of other vegetables for grades 
9-12, to not expand flexibility in the other vegetables category, and to not allow legumes to be 
offered as a meat alternate while also counting as a vegetable. The proposed rule would reduce 
the amount of from the important and often under-consumed red and orange vegetables 
schools must offer. The proposed rule would pave the way for less variety and allow schools to 
offer more ‘starchier’ vegetables such as french fries, and pastas from vegetable flours, thus 
creating a path for children to be provided lower amounts of more wholesome options. Not all 
vegetables are created equal, and not all provide the same nutritional value. Inadequate 
amounts of healthy food can impair children’s ability to focus and perform well in school (Council 
on Community Pediatrics, 2015). The proposed rule would be detrimental to children’s 
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development and could have long lasting negative impacts on children’s education and physical, 
social, and emotional health. In addition, allowing schools to offer legumes as a meat alternative 
and simultaneously meet the weekly legume vegetable requirement, could potentially reduce 
the amount of food made available to students during the week. There is a complete lack of 
science-base for the proposed changes, as both the DGA and IOM recommends increasing the 
amount of fruits and vegetables served to children (Institute of Medicine, 2010, USDHHS & 
USDA, 2015). 
 
(3) USDA should maintain current regulations requiring schools to offer meals that meet 
the nutritional requirements for the age/grade group of each student. 
 
The proposed rule would enable schools to offer the same quantity of food to kids of various 
age groups. While this may ease administration, it will likely lead to many students not being 
offered age-appropriate meals. Requiring the same amount of vegetables for all grade groups is 
concerning as it could increase the risk of food insecurity, decrease access to healthy food 
items for low-income children, and lead to underfeeding for older children in turn negatively 
impacting the healthy development of children. For younger children, the change could lead to 
overfeeding.  These proposed changes are out of alignment with the Institute of Medicine 
recommendations. USDA should not create additional flexibilities to existing age/age groups. 
Eliminating age group servings would create challenges with students being served higher 
amounts of unhealthy food items, and the same can be true of underfeeding.  
 
(4) USDA should integrate nutrition safeguards into the proposed option to allow schools 
to offer a meat/meat alternate or a grain product at breakfast.  
 
The rule proposes to allow schools to offer meats/meat alternatives and/or grains 
interchangeably in the SBP, with no minimum grain requirement that first must be offered. This 
is out of alignment with the Institute of Medicine (IOM) recommendations, which includes a 
minimum daily requirement for both meat/meat alternatives and grains (Institute of Medicine, 
2010). USDA should ensure that removing the grain requirement in breakfast does not increase 
the amount of processed meat served. The nutritional quality of school breakfast has already 
been weakened by halving the whole grain-rich requirement and there is no existing added 
sugar limit. For this to be successful, USDA should reinstate the requirement for all grain 
products to be whole grain rich, and institute controls on the calories and sodium in the 
meat/meat alternates served at breakfast. 

 
(5) USDA should maintain current regulations that require one cup of fruit at school 
breakfast regardless of the setting.  
 
The proposed rule would give schools the option to reduce the amount of fruit offered to 
students at breakfast from one cup to ½ cup. This proposal is concerning as children who face 
food insecurity may have limited access to enough food at home and rely on the food provided 
through school meals. Their daily fruit intake is often in the form of packaged fruit cups drench in 
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syrup, with little nutritional benefit. Fruit, as well as a variety of vegetables, are important to the 
growth and educational success of children who face food insecurity. We know that one of the 
most effective ways to reduce food insecurity is participating in nutrition programs, like school 
meals. School meals are the lifelines for children experiencing hunger, but these school meals 
should be wholesome and nutritious, and offered with a variety of fruits and vegetables. All 
children, especially those who face food insecurity, deserve wholesome, healthy meals as their 
educational success, health, and overall wellness depends on it. This change is out of alignment 
with IOM recommendations and raises serious concerns about potential underfeeding of 
children (Institute of Medicine, 2010). USDA should not reduce the amount of fruit required in 
breakfast. One cup of fruit is an evidence-based standard consistent with the Dietary Guidelines 
for Americans. Children’s dietary requirements remain the same regardless of the location of the 
breakfast program. 
 
(6) USDA should not extend the competitive food entree exemption and should protect 
controls over the nutritional value of other food sold in the cafeteria. 
 
The rule proposes to extend the flexibility of serving entrees that do not meet competitive food 
standards. Entrées and side dishes that are part of a reimbursable meal are required to meet 
nutrition standards, but those standards are averaged out over the week. Current regulation 
gives schools the flexibility to serve an entrée that does not meet standards on it’s own but is 
balanced by healthier sides. If these foods are allowed to be sold more frequently a la carte, 
there is no requirement that children select a balanced meal. Children could, for example, 
purchase three slices of pizza or create meals out of unhealthy entrées and sides in place of 
balanced school meals every day (Center for Science and the Public Interest, 2020). USDA 
should not extend the competitive food entree exemption to all food items offered in SBP and 
NSLP reimbursable meals and should not weaken the whole--grain rich requirements. 
 
(7) USDA should not allow grain-based desserts (e.g., cakes, cookies, and donuts) to be 
credible in the Child and Adult Care Food Program. 
 
Permitting grain-based desserts to credit toward the grains requirement in CACFP is not in 
alignment with USDA recommendations (Kline, 2017). Too often, kids are consuming foods high 
in added sugars and low in nutrients and this small change helps reduce the amount of added 
sugars kids eat in child care. There is also evidence that child care providers are already 
complying with the change and not serving grain-based desserts (Lee et. al., 2018). USDA 
should not allow grain-based desserts in CACFP. 
 
(8) USDA should ensure school tap water safety and equitable access to appealing water 
options. 
 
The rule proposes extending the sale of calorie-free, naturally flavored waters to younger 
students in elementary and middle school. We support allowing schools to sell calorie-free, 
“naturally flavored” waters to students in all age/grade groups, as long as the agency clarifies 
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that those flavors do not include non-caloric sweeteners. Based on the uncertainties and 
limitations in evidence, especially considering safety when consumption begins in early 
childhood and a broader range of health and developmental outcomes, the Institute of Medicine 
does not recommend non-caloric sweeteners in children (Institute of Medicine, 2007). 
Non-caloric sweetened beverages could also create competition with and potential 
displacement of nutrient-rich products as a part of school meals and snacks. The flexibility to 
allow non-caloric sweetened beverages would be unwarranted, as there is overwhelming 
evidence that standards for competitive foods are working (FRAC, 2016). It would be a 
tremendous disservice to allow water sweeteners without having a solid evidence base on the 
effects of children. It is possible that allowing water sweeteners could have the effect of making 
regular tap water at the drinking fountain not as desirable and relegated to only students who do 
not have means to purchase flavored water. 
 
(9) USDA should develop an administrative review process that is less burdensome, but 
maintain the 3-year frequency. 
 
USDA is proposing to give state agencies the option to transition from the current 3-year review 
cycle to a 5-year review cycle. This change would undo a change made through 2010 
legislation. Currently, state agencies are required to conduct audits and reviews of NSLPs at 
least once during a 3-year cycle. We are concerned that this could result in fewer school food 
authorities being reviewed each year and school food authorities with high error rates under this 
proposed rule could go unchecked for up to 5 years. USDA has estimated that approximately 40 
percent (or 2,565) fewer school food authorities would be reviewed each year with the change.  
To better understand the impact of the Department’ proposal more information is needed on the 
proposed compliance system. The Department is proposing to incentivize SFAs to make some 
positive improvements such as adopting direct certification best practices, but the incentives 
could result in high uptake of certain certification and verification reforms that could lead to a 
drop off in program participation among qualified low-income families. It also isn’t clear from the 
proposed rule what USDA would use to identify “high risk” SFAs. 
 
Currently states are required to conduct an on-site review of half of the sites selected for review 
that operate a SBP. This was a new change in 2012, before no on-site reviews of SBPs were 
required. USDA is proposing to allow State agencies who don’t have lodging facilities within 50 
miles of a reviewed school the ability to omit the on-site SBP review and assess an SFA's 
breakfast operations using ‘other existing measures. We are concerned that this change could 
leave SBPs, especially in rural areas, going unchecked with no on-site reviews. If onsite SBP 
reviews are already occurring with few problems, this change may not be necessary.  
 
Thank you for considering our recommendations. We are available to answer any questions 
regarding our concerns and recommendations.  
 
Sincerely,  

https://www.nap.edu/download/11899
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Melissa Cannon 
California Food Policy Advocates 
Phone: 209.200.8446 
Email: melissa@cfpa.net 
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